Education and National Colonialism in Postwar Taiwan: The Paradoxical Use of Private Schools to Extend State Power, 1944–1966

## Ting-Hong Wong

After World War II, the colonial rule imposed by the Kuomintang (KMT) in Taiwan was symbiotically connected with its project of nation building. This project of "national colonialism" initially spurred the KMT to build an extensive public education system and to marginalize private schools. Financial concerns after 1954, however, forced the KMT to allow more private schools to open. As the role of private schools expanded, the state limited their resources and required that they follow state curricula, leading many private schools to come under the control of agents tied to the regime. Thus, schools that the colonizers initially sought to subdue ended up spreading ideologies that served the KMT. The case of Taiwan provides a perspective on colonialism and private schooling that suggests that private schooling under national colonialism differed from that under nonnational forms of colonial rule.

**Key Words:** colonialism, nationalism, private schools, public-private education partnerships, Taiwan

Note on transliteration: I have used the pinyin romanization system for the transliteration of Chinese text. I also used this system when Chinese names are mentioned in the text except for those that are familiar in the West. Thus, Chiang Kai-Shek, Kuomintang, and Taipei instead of Jiang Jieshi, Guomindang, and Taibei are used. I have placed family names before given names for names of Chinese and Taiwanese people.

Ting-Hong Wong is associate fellow at the Sociology Institute of Academia Sinica in Taiwan. He thanks A-Chin Hsiau, Ching Kwan Lee, Fu-Chang Wang, Horng-Luen Wang for their helpful suggestions in preparing this manuscript. The research for this article was funded by the Ministry of Science and Technology of Taiwan (project number MOST 107-2410-H-001-050-MY3). The author alone takes full responsibility for errors and infelicities, if any, of the article.

Given the ubiquity of private schools in colonial societies, it is surprising that few scholars have endeavored to disentangle the intersections between nonstate schools and colonial rule—the relationships of domination imposed by a minority of invaders on an indigenous majority.<sup>1</sup> To date, the literatures on colonial education provide two views of private schooling and colonialism. Some suggest that private schools under colonialism resulted from the colonizers' limited commitment to providing education, which was caused by the detached relations between the invaders and the subordinated. Colonized subjects, unlike citizens in sovereign nations, were commonly treated as alien subjects and given limited political and social rights. The ruling elites of colonial states, therefore, cared neither about winning the colonized people support nor about transforming them culturally and politically through education. In this kind of relationship, colonizers operated a small number of schools to groom a limited group of collaborators, leaving the rest of the population to be schooled privately. As a result, in many imperial outposts, the colonial state's limited involvement in education led to the proliferation and predominance of schools run by missionaries and other nongovernmental bodies.<sup>2</sup>

In a contrasting view, other scholars suggest that private schools within colonial states have an inherently conflicting relationship with the colonizers. The colonized used nonstate academies in many colonial societies—such as the free schools in French Vietnam, *wildescholen* (unofficial academies) in the Dutch East Indies, *sodang* (premodern educational institutions) and modern private schools run by Koreans and Western missionaries in Korea under Japanese rule, and Kikuyu

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> This definition of *colonialism* is adapted from Jürgen Osterhammel, *Colonialism:* A Theoretical Overview (Princeton, NJ: Markus Wiener, 1997), 16–17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>Frederick James Clatworthy, The Formulation of British Colonial Education Policy, 1923–1948 (Ann Arbor: University of Michigan, 1971); Philip J. Foster, Education and Social Change in Ghana (New York: Routledge, 2000); Philip Loh Fook-seng, Seed of Separatism: Education Policy in Malaya, 1874-1940 (Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia: Oxford University Press, 1975); Peter Hitchen, "State and Church in British Honduran Education, 1931–39: A British Colonial Perspective," History of Education 29, no. 3 (May 2000), 195-211; Clive Whitehead, "Government of Non-Government Schools: A British Colonial Legacy and Its Aftermath," paper presented at the Annual Conference of the Australian Comparative and International Education Society, Hamilton, New Zealand, Aug. 21–24, 1983; Clive Whitehead, "Education in British Colonial Dependencies, 1919-39: A Re-appraisal," Comparative Education, 17, no. 1 (March 1981), 71-80; Clive Whitehead, "The Historiography of British Imperial Education Policy, Part II: Africa and the Rest of the Colonial Empire," History of Education 34, no. 4 (July 2005), 441-54; Harold E. Wilson, Social Engineering in Singapore: Educational Policies and Social Change, 1819–1972 (Singapore: Singapore University Press, 1978); and Ting-Hong Wong, "Social Foundation of Public-Private Partnerships in Education: The Historical Cases of Postwar Singapore and Hong Kong," History of Education 44, no. 2 (March 2015), 207-24.

independent schools in British Kenya—to preserve their cultural heritage and identities, to resist the cultural hegemony imposed by the colonists, and to spread political ideologies that challenged the colonial status quo.<sup>3</sup> These institutions prompted confrontations and provoked suppression from the imperialists. The size and form of private schooling under colonialism therefore was a function of these conflicts.

Although the existing literatures provide valuable insights into imperialism and education, in viewing colonialism as an exclusionary form of power, we may fail to see the role of nonpublic schools in producing more complicated and subtler forms of colonial domination. Perceiving the relationship between the colonizers and their subordinated as either separate or antagonistic, these researchers treat private schooling in colonial settings as determined chiefly by the colonists' indifference to or hostility toward the colonized. These perspectives have limited applicability in settings where the invaders, while undertaking to subordinate the colonized, also sought to integrate them as citizens of the colonizers' nation. Under this form of colonial domination, which I call national colonialism, the projects of nation-building and colonization are symbiotically connected; domination is reproduced through inclusionary practices as well, and the ruling regime is strongly compelled to win its subjects' identification and to remake their culture and political identities through state education. Colonizers under national forms of colonial rule, therefore, are keen to provide education to the indigenous; the metamorphoses of private schooling are unlikely to be determined by the indifference of the colonizers; and the colonizers tend to use less oppressive measures to handle schools run by nonstate entities. To explore private schooling under national colonialism, therefore, this paper will discuss the case of private junior middle schools (secondary institutions serving from seventh to ninth grades) in Taiwan from the mid-1940s through the mid-1960s.

After World War II, the Kuomintang (KMT), which retreated to Taiwan after being defeated by the Communist Party in the Chinese

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>Gail P. Kelly, French Colonial Education: Essays on Vietnam and West Africa (New York: AMS Press, 2000), 5–9; Yoonmi Lee, "Religion, Modernity and Politics: Colonial Education and the Australian Mission in Korea, 1910–1941," Paedagogica Historica 52, no. 6 (Nov. 2016), 596–613; Theodore Natsoulas, "The Kenyan Government and the Kikuyu Independent Schools: From Attempted Control to Suppression, 1929–1952," The Historian 60, no. 2 (Winter 1998), 289–305; Seong-Cheol Oh and Ki-Seok Kim, "Expansion of Elementary Schooling under Colonialism: Top Down or Bottom Up?," in Colonial Rule and Social Change in Korea 1910–1945, ed. Hong Yung Lee, Yong-Chool Ha, and Clark W. Sorensen (Seattle: University of Washington Press, 2013), 114–39; and Agus Suwignyo, "The Great Depression and the Changing Trajectory of Public Education Policy in Indonesia, 1930–42," Journal of Southeast Asian Studies 44, no. 3 (Oct. 2013), 483–84.

Civil War (1945–1949), imposed colonial rule on the island. Before Taiwan was democratized in the 1980s, the indigenous majority was dominated by this invading group, and political power was largely monopolized by *waishengrens* (or mainlanders, ethnic Chinese exiled to Taiwan along with the KMT around 1949). The *benshengrens* (Taiwanese, or islanders, the Han Chinese who had migrated to Taiwan long before 1949) were excluded from many important positions in the government and the ruling party, and the use of Hok-lo, a dialect originating in Fujian Province of China and spoken by most *benshengrens*, was suppressed. Unlike colonialism in many other places, however, the KMT's colonial rule was a nationalistic one entwined with the regime's project of nation-building in three ways.

First, although the islanders in postwar Taiwan were politically and culturally subordinated to waishengrens, constitutionally they were citizens of the Republic of China. Including the *benshengrens* as Chinese nationals made it imperative for the KMT to forge a strong bond with them and to remake them into "genuine" Chinese—regardless of the animosity between the two groups resulting from different prewar historical experiences and postwar conflicts. Second, the KMT's colonial endeavors played a pivotal role in its nation-building program. Many of the regime's Chinese nationalistic campaigns—such as transforming Taiwan into a base for retaking mainland China and restoring it as one of the most prominent nations in the world would be impossible to mount without suppressing the *benshengrens* both politically and culturally. Third, the KMT's colonial plan had to be buttressed by Chinese nationalism. Many vital policies privileging mainlanders at the expense of islanders were justified by such nationalistic pretexts as ensuring that the government represented the whole of China and couched as measures to advance the interests of the Chinese nation. These measures included suspending reelection of the National Assembly and the Legislative Yuan (the two paramount lawmaking bodies whose members were predominantly mainlanders elected in China in 1947), reserving a disproportionately large number of public sector positions for waishengrens, and imposing Mandarin as the official language.

Taking the second and third points together, the KMT's nation-building depended on the successful colonialization of Taiwan, which in turn hinged on the widespread and effective inculcation of Chinese nationalistic ideologies in the Taiwanese people. The need to instill state ideology, coupled with the fact that the KMT could not ignore

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>J. Bruce Jacobs, "Whither Taiwanization? The Colonization, Democratization and Taiwanization of Taiwan," *Japanese Journal of Political Science* 14, no. 4 (Dec. 2013), 574–75.

the education demands of colonial subjects because the latter were also citizens of the Republic of China, propelled the colonizers to erect an extensive and highly centralized system of public education.

After relocating to Taiwan in 1949, therefore, the beleaguered KMT endeavored to expand the public education sector to create patriotic Chinese nationals, while suppressing private schools. However, financial necessities soon compelled the regime to allow the establishment of nonstate institutions. To ensure that private schools faithfully performed the functions of the state ideological apparatus, the KMT monitored them closely. It kept guomin jiaoyu national education, the level of schooling especially tasked with creating patriotic and loyal citizens—as the prerogative of public schools. Thus, before 1968, when the national education covered six years of elementary education, the KMT generally banned private primary schools and permitted only a few nonstate secondary institutions. It also imposed state-mandated educational missions and curricula on private academies, preventing them from spreading ideologies that the regime deemed objectionable. Moreover, as the number of private schools increased, the nonpublic sector became increasingly controlled by state power, as a growing proportion of private institutions became maintained by the *waishengren*. The KMT's policies created the ironic outcome that many schools the colonizers initially sought to subdue ended up preaching state ideology under the reign of the invaders.

The following sections will first delineate the background of postwar Taiwan's private schools, explaining how the project of national colonialism limited the growth of private schools yet at the same time forced the colonizers to allow them. After this historical background, the article will proceed to explicate the regime's attempts to control private middle schools. Since the KMT's educational policies in Taiwan originated from those that had existed in mainland China before 1949, this article's historical narrative begins there.

# The Education Debacle, Postwar Upheavals, and the Marginalization of Private Schools

China has a long history of private education. In the long imperial period, the central government regulated education chiefly by administering the imperial examination but left education provision to various private agents—families, clans, temples, and elites—at the local level.<sup>5</sup> Although the government was more active in education in the closing decades of the imperial period, around the turn of the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>Ping-ti Ho, *The Ladder of Success in Imperial China: Aspects of Social Mobility, 1368–1911* (New York: Columbia University Press, 1962).

20<sup>th</sup> century, the state's role in running schools remained limited. The Qing regime directly sponsored only a small number of academies to produce experts in such fields as the military, engineering, and diplomacy.<sup>6</sup> Most schools continued to be funded and run privately, which since the mid-nineteenth century also included Western missionaries, reform-minded gentry, intellectuals, and merchants at regional and local levels.<sup>7</sup>

After the Qing dynasty collapsed in 1912 in the wake of the Chinese Republican Revolution the prior year, the goal of nationbuilding spurred successive regimes to become more involved in education.8 The movement to use schools to further the state's agenda reached a climax after the KMT defeated warlords in the north and unified China in 1928. Believing that only a highly centralized state based on the Leninist model could make China great again, Nationalist Republic of China leader Chiang Kai-shek and his associates embraced San Min Zhu Yi (the Three Principles of the People, the party's official doctrine) as the guiding principle of nation-building. The Nanjing, China-based KMT regime thus redoubled its efforts to "partify" education through such actions as planting party cells in academies, interjecting political topics in the school curriculum, and forcing principals, teachers, and students to join the party. The party's goal of controlling education led to a series of ordinances and plans for building a national education system from the early to mid-1930s. 10 It also brought about the enactment of the Regulations for Private Schools (sili xuexiao guicheng) in 1928, which mandated all private schools to register with the Ministry of Education, restricted religious activities in missionary institutions, and stipulated specific rules for school management and curricula.<sup>11</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>Paul J. Bailey, *Reform the People: Changing Attitudes Towards Popular Education in Early Twentieth-Century China* (Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press, 1990), 17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>Ye Chilian, Su Weichang, Wu Ni, and Wu Yan, *Zbongguo Sixue, Sili Xuexiao, Minbanjiaoyu Yanjiu* [A Study on China's Private Academies, Private Schools, and Privately Run Education] (Jinan, PRC: Shandong jiaoyu chubanshe, 2002), 269–75.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>Suzanne Pepper, Radicalism and Education Reform in 20th-Century China: The Search for an Ideal Development Model (New York: Cambridge University Press, 1996).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup>Yuan Zheng, "The 'Partification' of Education: A Pivotal Turn in Modern Chinese Education, 1924–1929," *Twentieth-Century China* 25, no. 2 (April 2000), 33–53.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup>Gu Shu-sen, "Shinianlai de Zhongguo Chudeng jiaoyu" [China's Elementary Education in the Past Ten Years], in *Kangzhanqian Shinian zhi Zhongguo* [China: The Ten Years before the Anti-Japanese War] (Hong Kong: Longmen Chubanshe, 1965), 568–69; and Ye, Su, Wu, and Wu, *Zhongguo Sixue*, 319.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Disanci zhongguo jiaoyu nianjian, shangce [The Third Yearbook of Education in China, First Volume] (Taipei, Taiwan: Zhengzhong Shuju, 1957), 71.

These moves notwithstanding, the KMT's grip on the school system was curtailed by its limited capabilities. First, public schools built by the regime were never sufficient to supplant private schools. During the Nanjing decade (1928–1937), 50 percent, 40 percent, and 20 percent of students in higher, secondary, and elementary education, respectively, attended private institutions.<sup>12</sup> Moreover, many private schools, notably those run by missionary bodies, routinely disregarded state regulations and imbued values and ideologies to which the regime objected, even after registering with the educational authorities.<sup>13</sup> Even worse, many "public schools" were not genuinely within the KMT's orbit. As the regime could never devote enough financial resources to education below the tertiary level, public elementary and secondary schools were generally funded and controlled by authorities at the provincial, municipal, county, or lower levels, which oftentimes were only nominally under Nanjing's authority. 14 Partly because of the regime's inability to control schools, during the Sino-Japanese War (1937–1945) and the Chinese Civil War (1945–1949) many teachers and students did not support the KMT.<sup>15</sup> This education failure, which Chiang Kai-Shek blamed for his downfall in China, coupled with the KMT's suspicion of the Taiwanese people, who had been ruled by the Japanese from 1895 to 1945, solidified Chiang's belief in the importance of school control to the KMT's nation-buildingcum-colonialization project in Taiwan.

At the Cairo Conference in November 1943, US President Franklin Delano Roosevelt, Generalissimo Chiang Kai-Shek of the Republic of China, and British Prime Minister Winston Churchill discussed anti-Japanese policies and made decisions about postwar Asia. On December 1, 1943, the three allies jointly declared that "all the territories Japan has stolen from the Chinese, such as Manchuria, Formosa, and the Pescadores, shall be restored to the Republic of China." With Washington and London endorsing Taiwan's return

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup>Ye, Su, Wu, and Wu, *Zhongguo Sixue*, 315, 318–19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Susan Rigdon, "National Salvation: Teaching Civic Duty in China's Christian Colleges," in *China's Christian Colleges: Cross-Cultural Connections*, 1900–1950, ed. Daniel H. Bays and Ellen Widmer (Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press, 2009), 211–14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup>Thomas D. Curran, "Educational Reform and the Paradigm of State-Society Conflict in Republican China," *Republican China* 18, no. 2 (Jan. 1993), 37, 59.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup>Liao Fengde, *Xuechao yu zbanhou zhongguo zhengzhi (1945–1949)* [Campus Upheavals and Politics in Postwar China, 1945–1949] (Taipei: Dongda chubanshe, 1994); and Pepper, *Radicalism and Education Reform in 20<sup>th</sup>-Century China.* 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup>Ronald Ian Heiferman, *The Cairo Conference of 1943: Roosevelt, Church, Chiang Kai-shek, and Madame Chiang* (Jefferson, NC: McFarlan, 2011); and Keith Sainsbury, *The Turning Point: Roosevelt, Stalin, Churchill, and Chiang Kai-Shek, 1943: The Moscow, Cairo, and Teheran Conferences* (New York: Oxford University Press, 1985).

to China after defeating Japan, Chiang commissioned the Taiwan Investigation Committee in 1944 to organize the island's integration into the Chinese nation after the war. Bemoaning the Taiwanese people's prolonged subjugation to Japanese imperialism, the body suggested a large-scale reeducation campaign to eradicate what it saw as the poisonous effects of Japanese colonialism and to cultivate Chinese patriotism after retaking Taiwan.<sup>17</sup> Nanjing hoped to remake the Taiwanese into Chinese nationals who spoke Mandarin; revered Sun Yat-sen, the first president of the Republic of China and leader of the KMT; and followed Chiang's campaign of nation-building.

The massive re-Sinicization program in Taiwan required an extensive system of public education that would be firmly under state control with minimal infringement from nonstate agents. The KMT's desire to control schools, as will be seen, intensified in the second half of the 1940s, when successive setbacks on both sides of the Taiwan Strait—the disturbances in Taiwan in early 1947, military reversals during the Chinese Civil War, and, finally, the enforced withdrawal to Taiwan after defeat by the Communists in 1949—prompted the regime to tighten colonial rule in Taiwan.

After Japan surrendered in August 1945, the KMT swiftly installed the Taiwan Provincial Administrative Executive Office (TPAEO) and imposed colonial rule on the island. It appointed mainlanders—and a small number of Taiwanese who had lived many years in China and returned to the island in 1945—to head almost all departments of the TPAEO as well as many cities, districts, and townships. It posted more than a hundred cadres, predominantly mainlanders groomed by the Taiwan Administration Cadres Training Class—a program launched in 1944 in Chungking, China's wartime capital—to Taiwan for managerial positions in the public sector. The TPAEO also decreed Chinese the official language of administration

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup>Chen Yi to Chen Lifu, May 10, 1944, in *Guancang Minguo Taiwan Dangan Huibian* [A Compiled Collection of Archives of Taiwan during the Nationalist Era], ed. Chen Yunlin (Beijing: Jiuzhou chunabnshe, 2007), vol. 21, 243–51.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup>Tse-han Lai, Ramon H. Myers, and Wou Wei, *A Tragic Beginning: The Taiwan Uprising of February 28, 1947* (Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press, 1991), 61–62, 66. The KMT was the ruling party of the Republic of China during this period. After the war the KMT installed TPAEO as the administrative unit to govern Taiwan province; and after the February 28 Incidence in 1947, the TPAEO was replaced by the Taiwan Provincial Government (TPG). Before relocating to Taiwan, the central government of the Republic of China was based on Nanjing; after that, the capital was relocated to Taipei. In postwar Taiwan, there were two provincial governments under the central one—Taiwan Province (governed by the TPG) and Fujian Province).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup>Only four out of 154 graduates of the program were Taiwanese. See "Zhongyang xunliantuan Taiwan xingzhengganbu xunlianban tongxuelu" [Address

and education; acted fervently to promote learning of Mandarin in and outside schools; restricted the use of Japanese (a language many educated Taiwanese spoke), banning its teaching and use as a medium of instruction in schools; and continued to marginalize Hok-lo, the native tongue of most islanders. The regime's language policy rendered most benshengrens officially illiterate and disqualified them from important positions in the public sector.<sup>20</sup> Furthermore, the TPAEO seized a large amount of public and private wealth left by the Japanese. Most of the confiscated wealth ended up going to the KMT-controlled public sector or the powerful and well-connected waishengrens—despite the fact that many islanders perceived the wealth as products of their sweat and toil.<sup>21</sup>

Amid these colonizing moves, the TPAEO endeavored to erect an extensive system of public education. Shortly after taking over the island, it swiftly took over all the schools left behind by the Japanese, which—except for seventeen—were all public institutions. In addition to replacing the old curriculum, promoting the teaching of Mandarin, appointing teachers from China, and retraining Taiwanese teachers, the state also expanded the education system through a program of "compelled" education (qiangpu jiaoyu)—later renamed "compulsory education" (yiwu jiaoyu).<sup>22</sup> In 1946, the TPAEO ordered all county (xian) and municipal (shi) administrations to survey the school-age population and to school all children aged six to twelve within their jurisdictions.<sup>23</sup> The next year, it mandated every village (cun) and neighborhood (li)—administrative units below the level of county and municipal—to provide at least one *guomin xiaoxue* (national school, or public primary school). Perhaps taking account of some localities' limited resources, the TPAEO allowed the seventeen private institutions inherited from the Japanese period to remain and permitted new nonstate schools to open under specific conditions.<sup>24</sup>

Book of Schoolmates, the Taiwan Administration Cadres Training Class], April, 1947, in Chen, Guancang Minguo Taiwan Dangan Huibian, vol. 206, 54–70.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup>Huang Qionghua, "Taiwan de yuyan yanjiu" [Language Study in Taiwan], *Taiwan Wenyi* [Taiwan Literary and Art], no. 163/164 (Aug. 1998), 38–39.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup>Lai, Myers, and Wei, A Tragic Beginning, 71–73.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup>Zhang Yanduo, *Taiwan Jiaoyu Fazbanshi* [A History of Taiwan's Education Development] (Taipei, Taiwan: Guoli Konzhong Daxue, 2005), 65–66.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup>He Qingqin, *Guangfu Chuqi zhi Taiwan Jiaoyu* [Education in Taiwan in the Early Years after Retrocession] (Tainan, Taiwan: Fuwen Tushu Chubanshe, 1980), 65–70.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup>Taiwansheng xinzhengzhangguangongshu jiaoyuchu, *Taiwansheng guomin xuexiao ji zhongxin guomin xuexiao guanli guize* [Regulations for the Management of National and Key National Schools in Taiwan Province] (Taipei, Taiwan: Taiwan Shudian, 1947), 1, 4–9.

These relatively lenient policies, however, were reversed after disturbances in 1947 hastened the regime's colonization of Taiwan. In late February of that year, the Taiwanese people's accumulated frustrations with the KMT's misrule since retaking the island erupted into what became known as the February 28 Incident. After a week of tensions—during which armed islanders took control of the island and demanded a form of self-rule bordering on secession—reinforcements from China massacred thousands of bengshengrens.<sup>25</sup> Thereafter, the KMT tightened its grip on the education system. First, it closed Yanping Academy, a private higher learning institution founded by Taiwanese elites that sought to ultimately become a university.<sup>26</sup> It also closed the private Jianguo Junior Middle Vocational School, whose teachers and students had been actively involved in the incident and whose principal (Xie Xuehong) the KMT would later denounce as a leader of the Taiwan Communist Party.<sup>27</sup> In addition, the regime arrested and put to death the principals of the Tamkang and the Chang Jung middle schools, both run by the Presbyterian Church.<sup>28</sup> In August 1948, the Taiwan Provincial Government (TPG)—the administration that replaced the TPAEO—banned the establishment of new private schools and ordered existing ones to consolidate.<sup>29</sup> Less than a year later, almost all private primary schools had turned public, and most nonstate secondary institutions had applied for registration with the state.<sup>30</sup>

After the KMT's forced evacuation to Taiwan in 1949 (which brought an influx of around a million and a half mainlanders to the island), Taiwan became the only territory under the KMT's administration.<sup>31</sup> With the island now the only base for reconquering the mainland, Chiang and his colleagues redoubled their efforts to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Steven E. Phillips, *Between Assimilation and Independence: The Taiwanese Encounter Nationalist China*, 1945–1950 (Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press, 2003), 10–11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup>Chen Cuilian, "Zhanhou Taiwan jingying de chongjing yu duncuo: yanping xueyuan chuangli shimo" [Postwar Taiwan Elites' Hopes and Disillusions: The Case of Yanping Academy], *Taiwanshi Yanjiu* [Taiwan Historical Research] 13, no. 2 (Dec. 2016), 123–67.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup>TPAEO to The Government of Taichung, March 24, 1947, Taiwan Provincial Government Records, National Archives, New Taipei City, Taiwan (hereafter cited as TPGNA) file 0036/332.1-3/1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Taipei County Government to the Education Division, TPAEO, May 5, 1957, TPGNA file 0036/312.1.1/1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Taiwansheng gexianshi zhengdun silixiaoxue zhuyishixiang" [Guidelines for County and City Governments to Consolidate Control Over Private Primary Schools], undated, circa Aug. 1947, in Chen, *Guancang Minguo Taiwan Dangan Huibian*, vol. 267, 217–19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Zhongyang Ribao [Central Daily], June 18, 1949, 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup>Phillips, Between Assimilation and Independence, 89.

consolidate colonial rule in Taiwan. Invoking the Provisional Amendments for the Period of Mobilization of the Suppression of Communist Rebellions, a special legislation, the KMT suspended the reelection of the National Assembly, Legislative Yuan, and Control Yuan—three national representative bodies whose members had been elected in China in 1947.<sup>32</sup> This move extended the *waish-engrens*' control over the highest level of government and limited the political influence of the *benshengrens*—despite the fact that more than 80 percent of Taiwan's population was composed of islanders, with no more than 15 percent mainlanders.<sup>33</sup>

Moreover, Chiang and his associates took more oppressive measures against the islanders' culture. Before evacuating to Taiwan, the KMT, though not recognizing Hok-lo as an official language, took into consideration that few people in Taiwan spoke Mandarin and allowed schools to teach Mandarin (and other subjects probably) through the medium of the dialect. In 1951, however, Mandarin was decreed as the only teaching medium in schools, and in 1956 Hok-lo was completely prohibited in schools, even for casual conversations outside of classrooms.<sup>34</sup>

With the further entrenchment of colonial rule, Taiwan's education system became even more centralized, and its private schools further marginalized. Seeing national education—which, according to the constitution of 1947, entailed six years of compulsory primary education—as pivotal in producing healthy, patriotic, and collective-minded nationals, the state prioritized elementary education over all other levels of schooling.<sup>35</sup> The KMT planned to implement national education predominantly, if not exclusively, through public schools. The Central Design Committee—an influential policy-making body within the KMT—suggested that national schools, or public elementary institutions, should remain within the jurisdiction of county and municipal administrations. It proposed strict control over the growth of secondary

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup>Hung-mao Tien, *The Great Transition: Political and Social Change in the Republic of China* (Taipei, Taiwan: SMC Publishing, 1989), 108.

<sup>33</sup> Zhonghuaminguo qishijiunian taimin diqu huko ji zhuzhai pucha baogao, diyijuan shangce [A Report on the Household and Residence Census of the Taiwan-Fukien Area of the Republic of China in 1990, Book One of Volume One] (Taipei: Xingzhengyuan huko puchachu, 1992), 166.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup>Huang, "Taiwan de yuyan yanjiu," 39–40; and Masahiro Wakabayashi, *Zbanhao taiwan zhengzhishi: zhonghuaminguo taiwanbua de lichen* [Political History of Postwar Taiwan: The Taiwanization of the Republic of China], trans. Hong Yuru, et al. (Taipei, Taiwan: Taida chuban zhongxin, 2014), 88–89.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> *Zhongyang Ribao*, June 4, 1950, 1.

schools, both public and private.<sup>36</sup> The colonizers declined to use private schools to augment their educational capacity because many of these academies were controlled by agents whom the KMT distrusted. As will be explicated more fully below, in the early 1950s, many private institutions were operated by *benshengrens* and the Presbyterians; the number of private academies run by agents trusted by the state remained small. As the KMT regarded nonstate institutions as politically suspect, it restricted their role in the provision of education.

This approach hindered the expansion of the private sector. Throughout the 1950s, few nonstate elementary schools existed. At the secondary level, meanwhile, the sector was also small until the middle of the decade. In 1954, when enrollment in Taiwan's 137 secondary institutions totaled 105,868, the 21 private middle schools enrolled only 11,761 students.<sup>37</sup> The private secondary education sector remained stagnant until the mid-1950s, when mounting demands for middle school places—caused by the KMT's six-year compulsory education policy—finally forced the regime to allow the private sector to expand, though under tight state control.

#### School Shortages and Expansion through Devolution

In the 1950s, controlling the growth of secondary education became increasingly unfeasible as demand escalated for school places at that level. After the state mandated six years of compulsory education, enrollment in elementary schools soared. This growth raised the number of primary school graduates from 97,979 in 1948 to 141,384 in 1953, increasing the demand for secondary education.<sup>38</sup> These needs, nevertheless, went largely unmet: in 1952, only about 30 percent of the 134,227 primary school graduates found places in junior middle schools.<sup>39</sup> That situation provoked a public outcry. The municipal councils of Taipei City and Keelung advocated expanding

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup>Jiaoyu gaige gangyao caoan [Drafted Outline for Education Reform] (Taipei, Taiwan: Xingzhengyuan sheji weiyuanhui, 1951), 4–8. This policy-making body also recommended that higher education be provided by public national institutions.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Taiwansheng jiaoyufazhan shiliao huibian: gaozhong jiaoyu bian [Compiled Historical Materials on Taiwan Province's Education Development: Senior Middle Education] (Taichung, Taiwan: Shengli Taichung Tushuguan, 1985), 3; Taiwansheng jiaoyufazhan shiliao huibian: guomin jiaoyu bian [Compiled Historical Materials on Taiwan Province's Education Development: National Education] (Taichung, Taiwan: Shengli Taichung Tushuguan, 1984), 218–19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Taiwansheng jiaoyufazhan shiliao huibian: guomin jiaoyu bian, 222.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Zhongyang Ribao, Aug. 30, 1952, 1.

junior middle education.<sup>40</sup> Members of the Legislative Yuan—the premier law-making body—proposed enlarging the capacity of lower secondary institutions by running them bisessionally, while a number of parent organizations promoted evening sessions in middle schools. These calls for expansion were echoed by the Taiwan Province Educational Association, an organization of education workers under KMT patronage.<sup>41</sup>

The public outcry exerted great pressure on the state, which reacted by shifting responsibility for junior secondary education to the county and municipal governments—the lowest level of governance in postwar Taiwan. After 1949, Taiwan was administered basically by a three-tier system of governance: the central government of the Republic of China, with its relocated capital in Taipei; the provincial government (the TPG); and the administrations of sixteen counties, five municipalities, and the Yangming Mountain Administrative Bureau. 42 The central government received Taiwan's major sources of state revenue, including income taxes, custom duties, and estate taxes.<sup>43</sup> In the 1950s, however, prior to industrialization, Taiwan's income was extremely limited. Moreover, the military threat from China consistently forced Taipei to spend 60 percent to 70 percent of its budget on defense. Hence, although Article 164 of the Republic of China's Constitution required the central administration to commit at least 15 percent of its annual budget to education, throughout the 1950s the yearly expenditure on education hovered around only 3 percent.<sup>44</sup> Financial constraints caused the central government to disregard the demand for secondary education: in October 1952 the Ministry of Education proclaimed that Taiwan already had too many middle schools, and reiterated the policy of freezing the growth of secondary education.<sup>45</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Zhongyang Ribao, Aug. 13, 1952, 3; Zhongyang Ribao, Aug. 19, 1952, 3; and Zhongyang Ribao, Aug. 26, 1952, 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Zhongyang Ribao, Aug. 13 1952, 3; and Zhongyang Ribao, Aug. 29, 1952, 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup>Liao Caicong, "Guangfuhou yilai Taiwan di defang xuanju: gaishu" [Taiwan's Local Elections since Retrocession: An Overview], *Taiwan wenxian jikan* [Quarterly of Taiwan Literature] 37, no. 2 (June 1986), 137. The Yangming Mountain Administrative Bureau is a county-level governing unit covering Shihlin and Beitou in the Taipei area. It became a special zone in 1949 after Chiang Kai-shek established his residence there.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup>Tien, The Great Transition, 132.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup>"Linian gejizhengfu jingshouzhi gaikuangbiao" [A Summary of Revenues and Expenditures of Various Levels of Government over the Years], *Zhonghuaminguo yilingwu niandu zhongyangzhengfu zongyusuan* [The Budget of the Central Government, Republic of China, 2016] (Taipei, Taiwan: Xingzhengyuan zhujichu, 2017), 368–69.

<sup>45</sup> Zhongyang Ribao, Oct. 17, 1952, 3.

The provincial government—the mid-level TPG administration in Taiwan—was trapped by opposing pressures regarding secondary education.<sup>46</sup> The constitution compelled the TPG to commit at least 25 percent of its annual budget to education, and the Secondary Education Law required it to be the chief provider of secondary education.<sup>47</sup> The TPG maintained a number of provincial public schools (shengli zhongxues), all which included both junior (seventh to ninth grades) and senior (tenth through twelfth grades) divisions. But as the TPG's revenue was even more limited than the central government's—in the 1950s, it received only about 20 percent of governmental revenues on the island—the number of its schools was insufficient to meet demand.<sup>48</sup> In 1950, only 38 percent of junior secondary school students attended shengli zhongxues; in 1955, this increased slightly to 41 percent.<sup>49</sup> Because of its financial limitations, the TPG, like the central authorities, at times shrugged off its obligation to meet demand. In August 1952, two top-level provincial officers asserted that only elementary education was the government's responsibility, and disavowed the obligation to make middle schools widely available.50

Nevertheless, the TPG, being closer to the grass roots and under more direct pressure from below, could not completely ignore the calls for more junior middle schools. It therefore resorted to a strategy of expansion through devolution, which meant shifting more of the responsibility for education to lower-level administrations. Although the Secondary Education Law required that provincial governments provide secondary-level education; and that the county and municipal authorities were allowed to run middle schools only if their jurisdictions had at least two hundred primary school graduates annually, and only if secondary education did not come at the expense of national education. In 1952, the county and municipal governments maintained

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup>Taiwan had two provincial governments in the 1950s, the TPG and the Fujian Provincial Government (FPG). The TPG ruled more than 95 percent of the land under the KMT, while only two clusters of tiny islands around Jinmen and Mazu—two offshore islands—were FPG-governed.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup>Douglas H. Mendel Jr., *The Politics of Formosan Nationalism* (Berkeley, CA: University of California Press, 1970), 49.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup>The TPG's income came from such sources as the monopolistic sale of tobacco and alcoholic beverages, sales taxes, and business license fees. Tien, *The Great Transition*, 132; and "Linian gejizhengfu jingshouzhi gaikuangbiao," 372–73.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Taiwansheng jiaoyufazhan shiliao huibian: guomin jiaoyu bian, 476.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Zhongyang Ribao, Aug. 16, 1952, 3; and Zhongyang Ribao, Aug. 30, 1952, 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup>"Xianshili zhongxue shezhi banfa" [Rules and Regulations for Setting up Middle Schools in Counties and Cities], May 19, 1942, *Taiwansheng jiaoyufazhan shiliao huibian: guomin jiaoyu bian*, 343–44.

only sixty-eight middle schools.<sup>52</sup> The TPG proposed adding 332 junior secondary classes—which meant 16,600 places, based on fifty pupils per class—for the 1953–54 school year, and it entrusted counties and municipalities to provide 242 of the planned classes.<sup>53</sup> This approach to expansion through devolution continued in subsequent years. In April 1955, when the TPG planned to add four hundred junior middle classes for the 1955–56 school year, lower-level administrations were charged with providing three hundred of them.<sup>54</sup>

The TPG's policy put a great deal of pressure on local governments, whose revenue sources were even more restricted and who were already bearing the heavy burden of elementary education. In the 1950s, county and municipal governments seldom received more than 20 percent of the island's total public revenue.<sup>55</sup> In 1953, when education consumed 34.7 percent of the county and municipal governments' budgets, 73 percent of that went to primary schools.<sup>56</sup> The counties and municipalities thus found it difficult to fulfill the added responsibility of providing secondary education imposed from above.

Though the TPG's plan raised the number of junior middle school enrollments from 63,772 in 1951 to 101,005 in 1954,<sup>57</sup> this was still insufficient to satisfy the ever-rising demand, since the percentage of elementary education students progressing to junior secondary level in the same period rose only marginally, from 36.55 percent to 38.73 percent.<sup>58</sup> The shortage of middle school places was a matter of great concern to the general public. Some in the provincial assembly worried that since most primary school graduates had not yet reached the legal employment age of 14, many would become idle and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup>Most of the secondary schools (72 percent) operated by local authorities had only junior divisions at this time. *Taiwansheng jiaoyufazhan shiliao huibian: gaozhong jiaoyu bian*, 479.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup>Of the 332 additional classes, 70 were to be provided by provincial institutions and 20 by private institutions. *Zhongyang Ribao*, Oct. 18, 1952, 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> Zhongyang Ribao, April 20, 1955, 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup>The government revenues at that level came mainly from miscellaneous taxes (such as vehicle, banquet, slaughter, and entertainment taxes) and subsidies from the TPG. *Taiwansheng shuiwu gaiyao* [A Brief Introduction to Taxations in Taiwan Province] (Taichung, Taiwan: Taiwansheng caizhengting, 1965); and "Linian gejizhengfu jingshouzhi gaikuangbiao," 372–73.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> Zhonghuaminguo nianjian, minguo sishisinian [Yearbook of the Republic of China, 1955], (Taipei, Taiwan: Zhounghuaminguo Nianjianshe, 1955), 703.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Taiwansheng jiaoyufazhan shiliao huibian: guomin jiaoyu bian, 476.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> Zhonghuaminguo jiaoyu gaikuang [Education in the Republic of China: An Overview] (Taipei, Taiwan: Zhonghuaminguo Jiaoyubu, 1970), 36.

go astray.<sup>59</sup> Furthermore, as places for junior secondary education were scarce, many middle schools screened applicants through challenging entrance examinations. To prepare pupils for these exams, many primary schools taught chiefly to the test; stopped teaching untested subjects such as physical education, art, and music; reduced time on extracurricular activities; and arranged cramming sessions for students. The public bemoaned the pressure inflicted by these difficult examinations, claiming that they damaged children's physical health and hindered the proper execution of national education, which aimed at balancing pupils' intellectual, moral, physical, social, and aesthetic developments.<sup>60</sup>

These pressures notwithstanding, the KMT refused to enlist the private sector in providing education. In 1951, Taiwan had about eighteen private general (academic) schools and five private vocational secondary schools.<sup>61</sup> The regime's major concern, however, was to control but not to support them. It closely monitored their financial situation, keeping their tuition rates moderate.<sup>62</sup> It assisted them only minimally—in 1952, the TPG spent merely NT\$162,000 to sponsor private schools, and it forbade these institutions from expanding enrollments without prior approval.<sup>63</sup> It froze the size of the private secondary sector, keeping the number of institutions relatively constant (around twenty) until the mid-1950s.<sup>64</sup> Furthermore, nonstate schools had no place in the state's education plan. In August 1952, Chen Xueping, the provincial commissioner of education, dismissed the idea of using private institutions to expand secondary education on the grounds that a good middle school took several million Taiwanese dollars to set up, and that few private organizations could afford such an amount.65

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> Taiwansheng linshi shengyibui gongbao [Bulletin of the Provisional Assembly of Taiwan Province] 1, no. 3 (Jan. 27, 1953), 156–57; Taiwansheng linshi shengyihui gongbao 1, no. 4 (Feb. 3, 1953), 229; and Taiwansheng linshi shengyihui gongbao 3, no. 1 (Jan. 5, 1954), 1288.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> Taiwansheng linshi shengyihui gongbao 5, no. 9 (March 1, 1955), 3281–82.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup>Disanci zhongguo jiaoyu nianjian, shangce, 76.

<sup>62</sup> Zhongyang Ribao, Jan. 31, 1951, 4; and Zhongyang Ribao, Aug. 30, 1951, 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> Disanci zhongguo jiaoyu nianjian, shangce, 78; "Taiwansheng sili zhongdengxuexiao guanli guize (1948)" [Regulations for Private Secondary Schools in Taiwan Province, 1948], *Taiwansheng jiaoyufazhan shiliao huibian: gaozhong jiaoyu bian*, 66–7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> Taiwansheng jiaoyufazhan shiliao huibian: gaozhong jiaoyu bian, 2–3.

<sup>65</sup> Zhongyang Ribao, Aug. 19, 1952, 3.

#### The KMT Compromises

In the mid-1950s, the shortage of junior middle schools continued to be a problem. In 1955, when 92 percent of the school-age population attended elementary schools, only 43 percent of these found places at secondary institutions.<sup>66</sup> This chronic shortage of schooling elicited louder and more frequent calls for private schools. Many provincial assembly members advocated expanding the private secondary sector through such acts as simplifying the procedures for registering schools and sponsoring them more generously with funding, land, and other means.<sup>67</sup> The government finally succumbed to these pressures.

In September 1954, the Ministry of Education modified the regulations for private schools, claiming that the revised rules simplified the registration procedures and lowered the financial requirements for starting schools.<sup>68</sup> According to the earlier rules amended in 1947, a new junior middle school with six classes had to have at least 2 million Taiwanese dollars as a start-up fund, and 200,000 Taiwanese dollars annually for each class's recurring expenditures.<sup>69</sup> The new 1954 regulations, in contrast, vaguely decreed that a new school only had to have "adequate funding and facilities" at its disposal before starting.<sup>70</sup> Amid these changes, ten private schools applied for registration with the TPG that year, all run by waishengrens, with three run by Catholic priests exiled from China.<sup>71</sup> That these new institutions were controlled by those from the same ethnic background as the colonizers and the regime's anticommunist allies eased the KMT's concerns and led it to further expand the private education sector in subsequent vears.

In September 1955, when only 39 percent of elementary school graduates were able to find places in secondary schools, the Ministry of Education pledged to make junior secondary education available for 90 percent of primary school graduates within five years. This goal would be achieved through further devolution, as the ministry

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> Zhonghuaminguo jiaoyu gaikuang, 36.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> Taiwansheng linshi shengyihui gongbao 5, no. 9 (March 1, 1955), 3286–7; Taiwansheng linshi shengyihui gongbao, 5, no. 10 (March 8, 1955), 3453; Taiwansheng linshi shengyihui gongbao 5, no. 14 (April 5, 1955), 3727; and Taiwansheng linshi shengyihui gongbao 6, no. 8 (Aug. 23, 1955), 4707.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> Zhongyang Ribao, Sept. 5, 1954, 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup>Sili zhongdengxuexiao fuzeren zuotanhui jilu [Minutes, a Meeting with Representatives from Private Middle Schools], May 10, 1947, TPGNA file 0036/312.1.1/1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup>Zhongyang Ribao, Sept. 5, 1954, 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup>Department of Education, Taiwan Provincial Government Records, Wufeng, Taichung, Central Region Office, Ministry of Education, Taiwan (herafter cited as DETPG) files 0043/312.1.2/1, 0043/312.1.2/2, and 0043/312.1.2/3.

pronounced that all provincial authorities' new secondary schools would run only senior grade classes, while counties and municipalities would focus on junior schools. As a first step to reaching the 90 percent target, the ministry directed the TPG to raise the rate of primary school graduates progressing to secondary education by 11 percent (to 50 percent) in the 1956–57 school year. Cognizant of local resource limitations, the ministry proposed reaching this 11 percent increase by obtaining 4 percent of the students from new public schools and another 7 percent from privately funded academies, and it urged the TPG to collaborate with nonstate agencies toward this goal.<sup>72</sup>

The state authorities made several moves to encourage participation from the private sector. In September 1955, to increase school revenues, the TPG allowed private secondary schools to increase tuition rates up to NT\$250 per pupil per semester. Two months later, the Ministry of Education permitted counties and municipalities that had already committed at least 35 percent of their expenditures to education (as required by the constitution) to support private schools through public lands, properties, and funding certified under certain conditions. In 1956, the TPG earmarked NT\$1 million for awards to high-performing private secondary institutions; this amount increased to NT\$2 million the following year. By 1957, the number of private secondary schools had risen to thirty-seven.

During the second half of the 1950s, several developments caused the state to depend even more on the private sector for secondary education. First, expanded enrollments in elementary education caused by demographic changes further strained the state's coffers and rendered private secondary institutions even more indispensable. As a larger number of babies were born in the postwar years, the number of children aged six to twelve swelled from 1,227,520 in 1955 to 1,655,939 in 1958.<sup>77</sup> Predicting that about 300,000 children would reach school age each year, in 1957 the TPG warned that Taiwan needed at least two thousand additional elementary school classrooms annually for the next several years.<sup>78</sup> Moreover, in the mid-1950s the TPG shifted more responsibility for junior secondary education to local

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> Zhongyang Ribao, Sept. 25, 1955, 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> Zhongyang Ribao, Sept. 13, 1955, 4. Private academic middle schools charged each student NT\$150 per head per semester two years earlier, in 1953. Zhongyang Ribao, Nov. 25, 1953, 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> Disanci zhongguo jiaoyu nianjian, shangce, 81; Zhengxin Xinwenbao [Credit Newspaper], Aug. 19, 1955, 1; and Zhongyang Ribao, Nov. 5, 1955, 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> Zhongyang Ribao, May 31, 1956, 4; and Zhongyang Ribao, July 17, 1957, 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> Taiwansheng jiaoyufazhan shiliao huibian: gaozhong jiaoyu bian, 479.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> Taiwansheng jiaoyufazhan shiliao huibian: guomin jiaoyu bian, 219–20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> Zhongyang Ribao, July 16, 1957, 4; and Zhongyang Ribao, Dec. 15, 1957, 4.

governments. Meanwhile, the provincial government began focusing its support at the senior secondary level. In 1956, the first provincial secondary institution without a junior division—the Provincial Beigang Senior Middle School in Yunlin County was inaugurated. From then on, new provincial secondary schools generally ran only senior divisions, while the existing ones started phasing out their junior grades. This trend eventually resulted in the 1960 policy in which TPG ran senior middle schools, whereas counties and municipalities provided junior secondary education. Taken together, these trends resulted in local administrations becoming the sole suppliers of junior secondary education regardless of the ever-increasing burden of elementary education provision.

This situation further prompted the regime to tap into resources from the private education sector. It drove the Central Design Committee (CDC)—which had hitherto disdained private schools—to go so far as to recommend outsourcing the management of a number of public middle schools to reputable private individuals or organizations. If these institutions did well after a three-year trial period, the CDC proposed, the private organizations could permanently take over the schools.<sup>81</sup>

As the KMT's antipathy to nonstate schools diminished, it encouraged private schooling. In March 1959, the Executive Yuan allowed owners of private schools to secure public land (through renting or purchase) under certain specified conditions. The new rules also allowed private individuals or groups with limited funds to build their schools in stages, over a period of three years after the institution opened. About the same time, the TPG published guidelines specifying the amount of land and funding required, the number of classrooms, and the requirements for facilities for setting up middle schools. They required a minimum start-up fund of NT\$300,000 for a private junior middle school and NT\$500,000 for one with both lower and upper divisions—much lower requirements compared with the standards set in 1947. To channel resources to the level at which they were most needed, the guidelines recommended that new private schools should, under normal circumstances, run only

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> Zhongyang Ribao, July 12, 1956, 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> Zhongyang Ribao, Jan. 5, 1958, 4; and Zhongyang Ribao, Jan. 15, 1960, 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup>Zhu Xuechun, *Taiwansheng jiaoyu gaijin zhi yanjiu* [To Improve Taiwan Province's Education: A Study] (Taipei, Taiwan: Zhongyang weiyaunhui sheji kaohe weiyuanhui, 1958), 8–9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup>Before that, only well-run private schools that had been registered with the education authorities for at least three years—but not new schools—were allowed to obtain public land and properties.

<sup>83</sup> Zhongyang Ribao, March 10, 1959, 5.

junior secondary programs.<sup>84</sup> In subsequent years, the state authorities repeatedly urged citizens to support the nation's education development by establishing private schools.<sup>85</sup>

While delegating to the private sector more responsibility for providing education, the regime at the same time intensified control over nonstate schools. In 1957, the TPG formed the Private School Guidance Committee to assist the Department of Education on matters pertaining to nonpublic institutions. Two years later, the committee started hosting meetings with school boards throughout the island to help private schools modify their administrations, teaching, discipline, and other areas to conform with state requirements. Truthermore, beginning in 1960, the TPG ordained that all private schools should incorporate, which meant registering as public foundations and then transferring ownership of school property to the corporation. This was meant to prevent school boards from misappropriating land and other properties obtained through public sources.

With the state's backing, the private sector grew. In 1959, of the 225 middle schools in Taiwan, 51 (23 percent) were private; in 1966, when the number of middle schools had increased to 425, the number of nonstate academies had more than doubled, to 115. Moreover, non-public schools became more focused on the junior grades. In 1959, 78 percent of the private middle schools had both senior and junior divisions and only 21 percent ran only the lower grades; but by 1966, 43 percent of the private secondary academies operated only the junior divisions. With these changes, enrollments in private middle school junior grades more than quadrupled, from 17,532 to 77,340 between 1959 and 1966, an increase of 9.8 percent to 17 percent of total enrollments at that level—a remarkable growth given the massive expansion of the public junior secondary sector from 159,853 to 376,170 in the same period. 90

### **Private Schools Kept Subordinated**

Although private schools were allowed to expand after the mid-1950s, the KMT regime made them subordinate institutions that posed no

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> Zhongyang Ribao, March 13, 1959, 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup> Zhongyang Ribao, Nov. 6, 1960, 5; Zhongyang Ribao, Dec. 16, 1961, 4; and Zhongyang Ribao, March 5, 1963, 4.

<sup>86</sup> Zhengxin Xinwenbao, Dec. 4, 1957, 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> Zhengxin Xinwenbao, Dec. 12, 1959, 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup> Zhengxin Xinwenbao, May 19, 1960, 2; and Zhengxin Xinwenbao, Sept. 4, 1960, 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup> Taiwansheng jiaoyufazhan shiliao huibian: gaozhong jiaoyu bian, 479–80.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>90</sup> Taiwansheng jiaoyufazhan shiliao huibian: guomin jiaoyu bian, 476.

threat to public schools or the regime. Firstly, the KMT gave private institutions minimal, if any, latitude for pedagogic innovation. Its statute dictated that their pedagogic activities must follow the regulations set by the Ministry of Education, which meant adhering to the official educational mission and curriculum and using only government-sanctioned textbooks.<sup>91</sup> Secondly, the state capped the amount of income private academies could garner. It continued to regulate their tuition rates, making their fees substantially higher than public schools but not sufficient to make their quality of education comparable to state schools.<sup>92</sup> It provided them only nominal financial subsidies. As late as 1974, the government granted only NT\$4 million in total to fiftysix private schools, with each beneficiary institutions receiving, on average, only about NT\$70,000.93 Moreover, the authorities had no regard for the welfare of private school employees. Throughout the 1960s, they routinely rejected petitions for benefits equal to those of public school teachers, including pension, insurance, medical allowance, and subsidies for their children's education.<sup>94</sup> As such, private schools had almost no room to experiment with alternative pedagogic approaches or to improve the quality of their services, and they struggled to retain their best teachers, despite charging students substantially more than public schools.

Because of these state policies, private schools were in no position to challenge the supremacy of public schools and, consequently, they were relegated to an unappealing position within the education system. Moreover, as the educational goals, curricula, and pedagogies of nonpublic schools were generally identical to those of public institutions, they could hardly spread ideologies and create cultural or political identities opposing the state.

Moreover, the autonomy of such schools substantially dwindled as their role in providing education expanded. In the late 1940s, Taiwan's nonstate education sector was still largely autonomous, and many private institutions were operated by those with no connection to the government. After 1954, however, organizations and people tied to the KMT colonizers assumed leadership positions in the expanded private education sector. The details of this phenomenon

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup> Zhongyang Ribao, Sept. 5, 1954, 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup>For instance, in 1967, when each student in the senior grades of private secondary schools paid NT\$480 per semester, their peers in the public sector, with the state reportedly financing each of them at about NT\$750 per term, paid only NT\$60 per head. *Zhengxin Xinwenhao*, Aug. 16, 1967, 2; and *Zhengxin Xinwenhao*, Dec. 9, 1967, 2.

<sup>93</sup> Zhongyang Ribao, March 31, 1974, 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup> Zhongyang Ribao, Dec. 28, 1969, 4; Zhengxin Xinwenbao, May 24, 1963, 2; and DETPG, file 0057/074.4.1/1.

appear in data from boards of trustees from two samples of private middle schools in different periods—one from ten institutions operating in the late 1940s and another from forty-six schools founded between 1954 and 1965. Data for the first sample is taken from Guancang Minguo Taiwan Dangan Huibian [A Compiled Collection of Archives of Taiwan during the Nationalist Era]—a 300-volume compilation of select official documents of the KMT relating to Taiwan from circa 1944 through 1950, housed at the Second Historical Archives of China in Nanjing.<sup>95</sup> Data for the second sample come from declassified files from the archives of the TPG's Department of Education in Wufeng, Taichung, Taiwan. The data on the boards of trustees were attached to the schools' applications for registration with the state education authorities. 6 Both datasets contain background information on the schools as well as information on the educational backgrounds, nationalities, ethnicities, occupations, and brief biographies of their overseers. This material provides valuable insights into the shifting relations between the state and the private education sector in the two post-WWII decades.

Let's begin by looking at the ethnic backgrounds of the school trustees. The data in tables 1 and 2 suggest that in the mid-1950s, colonizers from China (*waishengren*) took over the private education sector from the Taiwanese (*benshengren*). In the late 1940s, as table 1 shows, most trustees of private schools were Taiwanese (ninety out of 135, or 67 percent); while only thirty-three (24 percent) were mainlanders; and twelve were foreigners (9 percent), all priests or teachers of schools run by Christian or Catholic churches. As table 2 reveals, in the earlier period most (80 percent) of private institutions were controlled by Taiwanese, with only two of the 10 schools under mainlanders. This situation, however, was later reversed. Among the 569 trustees in the sample of schools established between 1954 and 1965, 381 (67 percent) were *waishengren*, and *benshengren*—numbering 165 (29 percent)—became the minority. Moreover, in this later period, most of the schools (80 percent) were controlled by *waishengren* (table 2).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>95</sup>Information on these ten schools is from Chen, ed., *Guancang Minguo Taiwan Dangan Huibian*, vol. 222, 149–150; vol. 231, 137–139, 168–170; vol. 248, 121–123, 189–191; vol. 256, 314–316, 344–346; vol. 260, 141–143, 155–157; and vol. 270, 229.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup>Data on these forty-six schools is from DETPG files 0043/312.1.2/1, 0043/312.1.2/2, 0043/312.1.2/3, 0048/312.1.2/2, 0048/312.1.2/3, 0048/312.1.2/5, 0048/312.1.2/8, 0049/312.1.2/7, 0050/312.1.4/1, 0050/312.1.4/2, 0050/312.1.4/7, 0050/312.1.4/8, 0050/312.1.4/9, 0050/312.1.4/11, 0050/312.2.4/1, 0052/312.1.5/2, 0052/312.1.5/3, 0052/312.1.5/4, 0052/312.1.5/5, 0052/312.1.5/6, 0052/312.1.5/7, 0052/312.1.5/9, 0054/312.1.2/1, 0054/312.1.2/2, 0054/312.1.2/4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>97</sup>A school is classified as under a certain ethnicity group if more than half of its trustees are from that ethnic background.

	1948		1954–1965	
	Number	Percentage	Number	Percentage
Mainlanders (waishengren)	33	24	381	67
Taiwanese (benshengren)	90	67	165	29
Other (church-related)	12	9	23	4
TOTAL	135	100	569	100

Table 2. Ethnic Backgrounds of Private Middle School Leadership

	1948		1954–1965	
	Number	Percentage	Number	Percentage
Mainlander-controlled	2	20	37	80.4
Taiwanese-controlled	8	80	8	17.4
Both	0	0	1	2.2
TOTAL	10	100	46	100

Sources: Chen Yunlin, ed., Guancang Minguo Taiwan Dangan Huibian [A Compiled Collection of Archives of Taiwan during the Nationalist Era]; and the Department of Education, Taiwan Provincial Government National Archive, Taiwan City, Taiwan.

The dominance of mainlanders in private education—a trend that pleased the KMT—can be attributed to several factors. The first is cultural legacy. In traditional Chinese society, the wealthy and educated were expected to assume the main roles in providing schooling. This traditional model of elite education provider may in part explain the active role that *waishengrens* played in private schools in postwar Taiwan. Moreover, because of the different sociopolitical conditions in mainland China and Taiwan in the first half of the twentieth century, mainlander elites were probably able to preserve their legacy as education providers better than their islander counterparts. As the Chinese state's capacity to provide education continued to be inadequate after the Republican Revolution of 1911, social elites remained as education providers. During that same period, however, Taiwan had been ruled by the Japanese; thus Han Chinese had fewer opportunities to run schools, both because the colonial state had built a fairly

extensive system of public education and because the colonizers curtailed Taiwanese involvement in education provision.<sup>98</sup>

Secondly, mainlander enthusiasm for founding schools was fueled by their desire to duplicate the academies they had established, run, taught in, and attended on the mainland. Information from newspapers, school publications, and other sources reveals that in the mid-1960s, when Taiwan had about a hundred private middle schools, no fewer than twenty-two claimed lineage to a mother institution in China dating from before 1949. Thirdly, the number of Taiwanese-maintained schools stagnated, possibly because events such as the February 28 Incident, the closing of Yanping Academy, and the repression that followed dimmed *benshengren* enthusiasm for providing education.

The private education sector also lost a great deal of autonomy beginning in the mid-1950s. Table 3 shows that among the 135 trustees in the late 1940s, 30 percent were businessmen, 10 percent were medical doctors, and 1.5 percent were lawyers—all benshengren; most of them ran their own businesses, clinics, or law firms. Many private school overseers at the time had the material resources to maintain a certain degree of independence from the state. Moreover, the state's ability to influence nonstate education was still limited. Only four school overseers were politicians and another four were military officers. Furthermore, such political influence was "quarantined," as all eight political and military trustees served at one school—Jinou Girls' School, an academy run by prominent waishengren from China's Hubei Province. 99

After the mid-1950s, however, the private sector's autonomy declined: among the 569 trustees, the percentage of businessmen had

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>98</sup> For instance, in the 1910s the colonial government usurped a school founding project in Taichung by Taiwanese gentry and turned the institution into a public school with a lower status than its founders had originally planned. From the 1910s through the end of the Japanese rule, the colonial state also hindered the campaign of Chang Jung School to upgrade to a secondary school fully recognized by the colonial regime. This school had been established and sponsored by the Presbyterian Church in Scotland but came increasingly under the control of elite *benshengrens*. Takeshi Komagome, *Taiwanren de xuexiao zhimeng, shangce* [Taiwan People's Dreams for Schools, vol. 1], trans. Su Shuobin, Xu Peixian, and Lin Shiting (Taipei, Taiwan: Taida chuban zhongxin, 2019); and E. Patricia Tsurumi, *Japanese Colonial Education in Taiwan*, 1895–1945 (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 1977).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> Table 3 shows that twenty-three of the 135 trustees in 1948 were civil servants. These figures, likewise, make the extent of state intrusion into the private education sector seem greater than it was, as fourteen of these twenty-three came from one institution, the Affiliated Middle School of the Taiwan Sugar Corporation—a mainlander-run school maintained by a state enterprise. Chen, *Guancang Minguo Taiwan Dangan Huibian*, vol. 256, 314–16.

Table 3: Professional Backgrounds of Private Middle School Trustees

	1948		1954–1965	
	Number	Percentage	Number	Percentage
Businessmen	41	30.4	47	8.3
Medical Doctors	14	10.4	15	2.6
Lawyers	2	1.5	4	0.7
Engineers	1	0.7	20	3.5
Politicians (national)	2	1.5	94	16.5
Politicians (local)	2	1.5	50	8.8
Military	4	3	23	4
Civil servants	23	17	46	8.1
Education	21	15.6	135	23.7
Religion	13	9.6	100	17.6
Other	6	4.4	32	5.6
Unknown	6	4.4	3	0.5
TOTAL	135	100	569	100

Sources: Chen Yunlin, ed., Guancang Minguo Taiwan Dangan Huibian [A Compiled Collection of Archives of Taiwan during the Nationalist Era], vol. 256, 314–16; and assorted Department of Education, Taiwan Provincial Government (DETPG) files.

dwindled to 8.3 percent and physicians to 2.6 percent. Moreover, professionals serving as trustees in the 1950s and 1960s were more dependent upon the state. For instance, the number of engineers rose considerably, from almost none in the late 1950s to twenty in the later period. Unlike their mostly self-employed medical and legal predecessors, however, many engineers were employed by state-owned or state-directed enterprises (such as the Taiwan Sugar Corporation and the China Mechanical Incorporation). Furthermore, state elites came to have far more influence on private schools, as among the trustees in the later stage, 16.5 percent were national politicians; <sup>100</sup> 8.8 percent, local politicians, <sup>101</sup> 4 percent, military elites; and 8.1 percent, civil servants making up more than 25 percent of trustees. With so many overseers coming from or connected to the state, the private sector became more subject to KMT influence.

Furthermore, private schools also became governed by religious forces friendly to the regime. Previously, Christian denominations separate from the regime had a solid presence in the nonstate education sector. An inventory from *Zhonghuaminguo Nianjian* (Yearbook of the Republic of China) shows that in 1951, four of the nineteen private secondary institutions on the island were run by the Presbyterian Church, which the KMT distrusted because of its long association with, and strong sympathy for, islanders.<sup>102</sup> Among the sample of schools opened between 1954 and 1965, however, eleven out of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>100</sup>These national politicians included, for instance, members of the National Assembly, Legislative Yuan, and the KMT's Central Design Committee; president or secretary of the Examination Yuan; top officials of the provincial governments; chair of the China Youth Anti-Communist National Salvation Corps; and prominent veteran KMT members. Eighty-nine (95 percent) of these ninety-four national politicians were mainlanders.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>101</sup>The local politicians included members at the county and municipal councils, and administrative heads of counties, municipalities, and towns—forty-seven (94 percent) of the fifty local politicians in the sample were islanders. Many mainlander-run private schools invited *bensbengren* politicians to join the boards in order to court goodwill and support (through, for instance, donations of public land) from the municipalities in which the schools were located. Though most political positions at the local level were filled by popular election, candidates without KMT backing found it difficult to get elected. Hence, local politicians, though predominantly *bensbengrens*, were in general loyal to the regime. Liao, "Guangfuhou Taiwan difang xuanju gaishu," 133–54.

Thomphuaminguo nianjian, minguo sishinian [Yearbook of the Republic of China, 1951], (Taipei, Taiwan: Zhounghuaminguo Nianjianshe, 1951), 850. Presbyterians started evangelizing in Taiwan in the 1860s. They conducted services in Hok-lo and promoted a written form of that dialect developed through a system of romanization. After 1949, the Presbyterian Church of Taiwan constantly criticized the authoritarian regime. In the 1970s, it openly urged the KMT to respect human rights as well as the Taiwanese people's will concerning the island's political future. Murry

forty-six were founded by the Catholic Church, and only one by a Protestant denomination (Concordia Lutheran Church in Missouri). The KMT welcomed this development because Catholic schools were under the jurisdiction of the Vatican, which had had diplomatic relations with the Republic of China since 1942 and was anticommunist.

Additionally, many Catholic priests in Taiwan after 1949 were exiles from China. The prosecution they had suffered there, coupled with the fact that almost all Catholic schools were mainlander-controlled, predisposed them to side with the KMT.<sup>103</sup> Catholic schools were also politically more reliable because their trustees included prominent pro-KMT Catholic figures such as Archbishop Paul Yupin, previously the Vicar Apostolic of Nanjing, who had been declared a war criminal by Beijing; and Stanislaus Lo Kuang, the Republic of China's embassy's religious advisor to the Holy See. As the private education sector had been usurped by the colonizers and influenced by progovernment forces, the ideology most nonstate institutions taught was probably as pro-KMT and China-centered as that of public schools.

#### **Recapitulations and Implications**

Although nonstate schools exist widely in many imperial outposts, literature focused on the role of private schools in reproducing colonial rule is surprisingly thin. So far, two views of private schooling and colonialism can be extracted from scholarship in colonial education. Scholars treating colonialism as a detached form of domination tend to portray the emergence and proliferation of nonstate schools in many colonial settings as caused by the colonial state's indifference to providing education facilities to the colonized, whom they regarded as alien subjects. Other researchers, seeing colonialism as inherently antagonistic form of power relationship, portray changes in private schooling in colonial societies as driven by struggles between the imperialists and their subjects. These insights, though useful, are generated from research that treats colonial domination as operating chiefly through exclusionary practices stemming from the colonizers' apathy or hostility to the colonized. These ideas may not be applicable to settings where the colonizers, while seeking to keep the colonized

A. Rubinstein, The Protestant Community on Modern Taiwan: Mission, Seminary, and Church (Armonk, NY: M. E. Sharpe, 1991), 3-4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>103</sup>Michael Chuan-sheng Chang, "External Influences in the Emergence of the Catholic Church in Taiwan (1950s-1960s)," in *The Catholic Church in Taiwan: Birth, Growth and Development*, ed. Francis K. H. So, Beatrice K. F. Leung, and Ellen Mary Mylod (Singapore: Palgrave Macmillan, 2018), 69–101.

subordinated, also undertook to win their subjects' loyalty as citizens in a nationalist project; and where colonial power functioned also through inclusionary means. I have illustrated this point through the case of Taiwan's private junior middle schools in the two postwar decades.

After World War II, colonial rule was imposed in Taiwan. Colonialism there, however, was intertwined with the regime's project of nation-building, which was vastly different from that in many other places. Under the KMT, the colonized islanders were also considered citizens of the Republic of China, and the regime's campaign for regaining the Chinese nation was possible only if the *benshengrens* were suboordinated to the project through the indoctrination Chinese nationalism. Both because the islanders were also citizens of the Chinese nationals, whose demands for schooling opportunities could not be ignored, and because of the KMT's massive investment in Chinese nationalistic ideologies, the KMT was spurred to build an extensive system of public schools. The state's active approach in making public schools widely available restricted the space for private schools, limiting their number within the education system.

The education goals under national colonialism also unleashed ramifications that stimulated the KMT colonizers to control the private education sector through an approach much subtler than direct suppression. As massive educational demands emanating from nation-building and colonization forced the regime to develop an expansive system of public schools, state education resources were stretched to the limit. Nonpublic schools thus became valuable resources that the impoverished regime could tap to augment its capacity for education provision. The KMT authorities, thus, gave the green light to a modest expansion of the private sector, allowing more nonstate schools, mostly run by mainlanders or agents beholden to the state, to be established. The state also decreed that these institutions adopt official educational missions and curriculum and adhere to state regulations on matters such as tuition rates, personnel, and management. Because of these polices, the private education sector augmented the state's capacity to provide education, preach state ideologies, and consolidate the colonial regime's position.

This case of Taiwan can generate concepts and hypotheses for future research on private schooling and colonialism—an important yet underresearched topic in education history. The dissimilarities between Taiwan's private junior middle schools and what the literature reveals about nonstate institutions under colonialism suggest that colonial rule can perhaps be differentiated conceptually into two major categories—the national and the nonnational. These two forms of domination differ because colonial subjects under national

colonialism are also recognized as citizens of the colonizers' nation, while subjects under the nonnational form are not. When the colonial rule is a nonnational one, domination is reproduced chiefly through exclusionary measures; the relations between the invaders and the indigenous people are separate and at times antagonistic, with the former largely unresponsive to the latter's education demands. Private schools, thus, may have two fates under this form of colonial power: they may proliferate, both because schooling facilities provided by the state are insufficient to meet popular demand and because the colonizers leave the education of the masses to private institutions. They may also face state suppression when the colonizers deem them a threat to the colonial status quo.

National colonialism, however, is a power relation built upon a more balanced mixture of exclusionary and inclusionary practices. Under this form of domination, the goals of nation-building and colonialization are symbiotically connected, and the success of this hegemonic project depends heavily on widespread indoctrination in state nationalistic ideology. Private schools under national colonialism are unlikely to have the freedom to proliferate or the chance to become numerically predominant, both because of the massive expansion of public schools and the state's intense desire for school control. Only when the colonizers need them as extra resources for providing education can the nonstate education sector expand modestly on the condition that the schools substantially compromise freedom in educational mission, pedagogy, and administration and accept extensive intrusion of state power into their management.